
 

 
TRUCKEE TAHOE AIRPORT DISTRICT -  INTEROFFICE MEMORANDUM 

TO: BOARD OF DIRECTORS    

FROM: KEVIN SMITH, GENERAL MANAGER             

SUBJECT: LIBERTY ENERGY UTILITY EASEMENT PROPOSAL 

DATE: 07/24/15 

 
 
 
Staff met with Liberty Utilities on Thursday July 23, 2015 in a conference call to seek additional 
detail about their project based on questions raised at the Board Meeting.  Liberty Utilities 
related that the main focus of this project was to secure additional project working space but 
more importantly to secure additional easement width providing an enhanced safety area along 
the pole alignment, providing additional protection for the line from interference and 
encroachment.   While they can complete the project within their current easement, Liberty 
Utilities understands the Board’s desire to gather more information and is still interested in 
pursuing the expanded easement request at the August 26th Board Meeting.  The Contractor is 
already required to work within a 20 foot wide area within the existing 25 foot easement.  As 
most of the poles on Waddle Ranch are within a few feet if not on the Cal Trans Highway 267 
right of way easement, they can replace them without any real disturbance on our property and 
completely within their existing easement.  The last 3 poles before the Jones property are 
between 20 to 50 feet from Highway 267.     
 
Liberty Utilities will be starting the project on August 3rd at the Northstar substation and then 
moving toward our property.  You may see men and equipment working in their existing 
easement in Northstar by the golf course and moving toward Highway 267.  Depending on 
speed of the work and the contractor’s timeline you may see them on their existing easement 
on Waddle Ranch.   
 
The following is additional information regarding the project along with answers to questions 
raised at the Board Meeting.  
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Question 1 - About the Project – Is it maintenance, capacity expansion, upgrade? 
(From the project website and teleconference) Liberty Utilities owns, maintains and operates 
two major electric lines known as the 625 and 650 Electric Lines. These two power lines are 
configured as part of a continuous loop that primarily serves the areas of Lahontan, Martis 
Valley, Northstar, Kings Beach, Brockway, Tahoe Vista, Carnelian Bay, Dollar Point, south to 
Homewood, Tahoe City, Alpine Meadows, and Squaw Valley.  The project would upgrade these 
major power lines to improve reliability to Liberty’s North Tahoe customers. 
 
The 625 and 650 power lines are some of the oldest lines in the State of California, some 
constructed as far back as the 1950s.  Currently, if part of the existing closed loop is adversely 
affected—such as a snow-laden tree branch falling on a portion of the line—the entire system 
in the North Tahoe area is affected and can result in outages.  Also, during past winter peaks 
the system has operated at its maximum capacity which stresses the infrastructure and can 
cause subsequent damage.  Currently, Liberty relies on supplemental power from its emergency 
diesel generators to reduce the demand on the aging system.  (It is my understanding that 
these diesel generators are in Tahoe City in the Lake Tahoe Basin) 

By upgrading the existing 625 and 650 power lines and associated substations from 60 kilovolts 
(kV) to 120 kV, the entire North Tahoe electrical loop would operate at 120 kV (poles, wire, 
insulators will be changed out) and, as a result, improve reliability.  Also, if part of the loop 
system is damaged, the upgrade would allow greater flexibility to transfer load and enhance 
switching ability reducing both the frequency and duration of outages. 

It should be noted that the upgrade from 60 kV to 120 kV is a standard industry 
increment.  While the substations and the power lines would be upgraded to allow 120 kV 
capacity, the system may not always operate at that higher voltage.  Operating at the higher 
voltage will be necessary near peak demand as well as during an adverse event which would 
require load transfer or switching along the closed loop system. 

Even without projected expansion from any commercial or residential development, this 
upgrade is needed as the system is currently at maximum operating capacity during winter 
peaks.  Moreover, the system is extremely susceptible to outages caused by adverse conditions 
since it does not have sufficient load transfer and switching capabilities. 

As far back as the mid-1990s, the need to upgrade the 625 and 650 lines was identified by 
Sierra Pacific Power Company (the electric provider at the time).  These power lines were not 
originally designed to provide a loop system (which improves reliability).  They also were not 
designed to carry the current peak loads (capacity). 

As a utility, Liberty does not have the authority to encourage or even approve 
growth.  However, it does have the legal responsibility under California Public Utilities Code 
section 399 and other statutory provisions to provide reliable, safe electricity to its existing and 
future customers.   The California Public Utilities Commission (CPUC) is charged with regulating 
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Liberty to ensure that Liberty complies fully with this statutory directive. Liberty also adheres to 
the North American Electric Reliability Corporation (NERC) Reliability Standard TPL-0020-0b 

Question 2 – What are the planned mitigation measures regarding habitat, vegetation, and 
restoration of the property? 
The EIR has detailed sections on mitigation and remediation throughout the project.  They will 
have regular site inspections and onsite monitors in the way of a Biologist, Archeologist, and 
Engineer to assure measures outlined in the EIR are completed. The Airport District will also 
closely monitor their project. There is no grading on our property.  The Contractor is required to 
work in entirely within a 20 foot project area independent if we give them the additional 15 
feet. They will be digging holes and place poles on our property and then running new lines 
mostly from the Highway 267 right of way area.  They do not need the 15 feet extra as 
requested to complete the project but would like to have extra buffer space for protection of 
the system.   
 
Question 3 – Can they go underground? 
(From Liberty Energy Project website and teleconference) - Undergrounding utility lines is 
approximately 4-5 times more expensive than traditional overhead power line 
construction.  While undergrounding is to best protect power lines from the elements, 
maintenance and repairs of underground lines is more difficult and costly, especially if the 
electrical lines are buried under several feet of snow. Also, while undergrounding improves the 
visual impact of power lines, it may have a detrimental impact on environmental concerns such 
as vegetation, wetlands and cultural resources.  Liberty also indicated that do not have local 
staffing that can work on underground transmission lines as there are very few of them in the 
area.  Crews have to be brought in from out of the area which affects their ability to respond to 
outages. Another item of note is that there is an existing large gas line running parallel to the 
overhead power lines on Highway 267.     
 
Question 4 – Do they need wider easements on the Jones property and Martis Valley Estates 
and will they be coming back to us? 
No.  Per Liberty Utilities teleconference, they have the width they need to work on the Jones 
Property and Martis Valley Estates.  The easement is wider in those sections.  I am in the 
process of confirming this with the Land Trust.  I will let you know if they indicate anything 
different.  
 

ATTACHMENT – PROJECT LOCATION 

 

PROJECT WEBSITE: 

HTTP://WWW.LIBERTYUTILITIES.COM/WEST/COMMUNITY/RELIABILITY_625-650_FAQS.HTML 
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